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vaassz  Town of Avon Planning and Building
2'7=' Department

Memo

To: Tom Klein

From: Jodi Dickey, Planning & Building
cC: Avon Town Council

Date: 11/15/2018

Re: Ordinance 2018-21 Fairwood PUD

The Fairwood PUD, a mixed commercial/residential planned development (PUD(P) 18-03),
was introduced at the June 25, 2018 Advisory Plan Commission meeting. The petitioner’s
original proposal included a single family residential component allowing a maximum of 300
homes in two sections, with differing lot sizes and architectural standards. The proposal also
included approximately 7 acres (net 2 acres developable) for commercial uses, with any
commercial building utilizing residential architectural features. Although not required, the
commissioners allowed public comment at the introduction. Comments at that time
centered on increased traffic on Dan Jones Road, school impact, a lack of technical
information provided by the petitioner, and the required stub street that would connect with
a subdivision to the south of the subject property. Plan commissioners discussed the option
of using a traditional zoning district as opposed to a PUD, the provided market study, and
school and traffic concerns.

At the September 24, 2018 Advisory Plan Commission meeting, the petition was scheduled for
a public hearing. Since the introduction, the petitioner revised his proposal and made a
number of enhancements to residential and commercial architecture, submitted an additional
market study for the commercial area, submitted additional traffic information,
accommodated both school and township requests, and enhanced the amenity area. All of
these details are included in the attached staff report. Commissioners discussed items that
could be included as commitments and continued the petition so they could further consider
particular commitments.
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At the October 22, 2018 Advisory Plan Commission meeting, commissioners discussed and
agreed on ten (10) specific commitments dealing with road construction, amenities, land for a
possible future fire station, commercial uses, buffers, lot and dwelling size, and building
separation. These are detailed in the attached staff memo dated 10/22/18. At that meeting,
the developer indicated agreement with the suggested commitments.

Throughout the deliberation and approval process, the majority of comments regarding the
proposal centered on traffic generation, impact to schools, changes in development standards
for this development, and residential density.

After deliberation, a motion was made to forward a positive recommendation with
commitments. That vote failed by a 3-3 vote (one member was absent). A second motion was
made to forward no recommendation. That motion passed unanimously.

Previously sent to you (via OneNote) was a copy of the previous proposal, which was reviewed
by the plan commission. The petitioner has also submitted a revised packet which reflects all
elements and commitments agreed to at the October plan commission meeting.

Included with this memo is the Plan Commission certification, staff report, and supporting
exhibits.

Specific highlights are included below:

Roads and Traffic

The petitioner included a traffic study for commissioners to consider. Follow-up information
confirming the initial study and conclusions was also submitted, as were letters from other
traffic engineers. Surrounding intersections were studied based on staff direction. The
petitioner has committed to providing road and intersection improvements as noted in the
study and as included in the proposed commitments.

Fiscal Impact

The petitioner also submitted a fiscal analysis. The development’s total net assessed value is
$47,840,250. Revenues and expenditures have been projected out to 5 years. The total
estimated revenue at year 1 is $57,490 and continues to increase to $243,750 by year 5.
Expenditures likewise increase from $10,080 to $126,000 resulting in a net deficit to the Town.
Library, Township fire, County, and Schools also see shortfalls although the Township
requested a land donation to offset some of that shortfall. It is anticipated the development
will add 54 students to Avon Schools in year 1 with a total of 226 students by year 5.

The Town would collect park impact fees at $1,095 per house. This would result in $312,075
in park revenue.
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Market Survey

The petitioner submitted a market analysis for review. In general, this study examines the
risk of building the residential component of the proposed development, based on existing
supply. The study notes the overall risk of developing homes in the $275,000 to $325,000
price range is minimal. There is steady demand for homes in this price range and not a lot of
inventory available. On page 12 of the study, the data indicate a 1.6 year supply of homes
within east central Hendricks County, while on page 14 indications are there is just overa 1
month supply of homes in the price range expected from this development. The petitioner
also submitted an Opinion of Value for the commercial area prepared by a company
specializing in commercial real estate brokerage and management. That opinion indicates
likely development would include office or medical uses and that the real estate could sell for
around $200,000 per acre.

Development Phasing

If approved, development is expected to begin with Section 1 (approximately 85 lots) within
24 months of Secondary Plat/development plan approval (anticipated 2019). Construction of
all residential lots is proposed for completion in 2022 or 2023. The commercial area will
begin in 2023 and be completed in 2025.

Staff recommends that the Council introduce Ordinance 2018-21, Fairwood PUD, and offer
comments and suggestions on the proposal if desired. Suggested amendments can be added
to the ordinance and the proposal updated if necessary prior to a decision.
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Certification from Plan Commission
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;‘“‘;"“.i'.'" Town of Avon
‘ @m Advisory Plan Commission
l’a i= Certification

The Town of Avon Advisory Plan Commission met on Monday, October 22, 2018, to further consider a
proposed rezone to Planned Unit Development (PUD(P) 18-03). A public hearing for this petition was held in
September. The hearing was closed and commissioners continued the petition to discuss potential
commitments to forward to town council. Notice of Public Hearing was advertised for September 24, 2018.
Notice was shown to have been published in a newspaper of general circulation in Hendricks County, Indiana

Proposed Planned Unit Development — Fairwood PUD
PUD 18-03

A motion was approved to send this petition forward to the Town of Avon Town Council with no
recommendation.

I, Jodi Dickey, being the Secretary of the Town of Avon Advisory Plan Commission, do hereby certify that the

above is a true and accurate record of the proceedings of the meeting of the Town of Avon Advisory Plan
Commission held on October 22, 2018.

o ok, — [o22 |7

Jodj Ditkey, SecretarO Date

6570 E US Highway 36 « Avon, IN 46123 . Phone: (317) 272.0948 « Fax: (317) 272-0949 - www.avongov.org
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Original Staff Report to Plan Commission

Tuesday, November 6, 201i 8:43 AM
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PUD(P) 18-03 Fairwood PUD
Planning & Building Department Staff Report

August 27, 2018

Updated September 24, 2018
Advisory Plan Commission, Public Hearing

Jodi Dickey

A. Petition Number:
B. Applicant:

C. Location:

D. Parcel Size:

E. Land Use and
Zoning:

F. Action Requested:

G. History

PUD(P) 18-03, Fairwood PUD
Platinum Properties Management Company, LLC

The subject property lies at the southwest corner of CR 200 S and S CR
800 E.

Approximately 140 acres.

The property is zoned R-1a and is currently farmed. To the north property
is zoned R-1a (Avon High School) and C-4 (professional office). To the
east (across S CR 800 E) property is zoned PUD (The Settlement and
Settlement West) and contains residential and passive park uses. To the
south property is zoned residential and contains residential subdivision
under the Town of Plainfield’s jurisdiction (Williamsburg in the Woods)
and a few larger unplatted residential lots. To the west property is zoned
residential and contains residential subdivision under Hendricks County’s
jurisdiction (Hidden Valley Estates). There is also Avon school property
immediately west of the subject parcel; this serves as the high school
cross-country team practice area.

Hold a public hearing on the proposal and offer comments and
suggestions. A positive recommendation is requested.

This proposal was introduced to the Plan Commission at the June 25,
2018 meeting. Commissioners discussed the proposal and had the
following general comments/questions for the petitioner:

Is this development appropriate for PUD zoning or would straight zoning
suffice?

Does the market study account for lots already approved in Town?
Why is increased density good for the town?

Is water and sewer available?

Have there been discussions with Avon School administration?

Is an additional access for the proposed commercial area desired?
Will the commercial area be marketed by the developer?

Will the expected price points change?

Can the proposed south connector road be gated for emergency access
only?
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H. Staff Comments:

. Commissioners also allowed the public to make comments on this

proposal at the introductory meeting. Their concerns centered on density,

. traffic (amount and safety), connectivity, proposed home values, and

impacts to schools. Additional concerns may be brought to light during the

. public hearing.

| Note: this staff report has been updated for the September 24, 2018 plan
. commission meeting to reflect the petitioner’s revised plans. Updated

information is below. The original staff report is also included for

¢ background information.

- The petitioner’s most recent proposal was submitted in response to staff,

commissioner, and public comments. The following items were listed as

: recommended conditions as part of a positive recommendation and have

been addressed by the petitioner in this recent proposal:

e The petitioner revise the market study to include the specific
commercial uses: The petitioner has submitted an Opinion of
Value for the commercial area prepared by a company
specializing in commercial real estate brokerage and management
(tab 10 of the petitioner’s packet). That opinion indicates likely
development would include office or medical uses and that the real
estate could sell for around $200,000 per acre.

e The petitioner revise the commercial area so the text and concept
plan match: The petitioner’'s plans have been revised so the text
and plan information match. The commercial component is
comprised of 4 net acres of developable property.

¢ Any additional commercial uses eliminated from the permitted use
list be included in the PUD text: No additional uses have been
eliminated by the petitioner.

¢ Any additional commercial architectural standards agreed to at the
plan commission meeting be included in the PUD text: There has
been no PUD text (page 5 of the PUD proposal behind tab 9) or
graphic revision submitted with the revised proposal.
Representative photos (tab 7 of the petitioner's packet) show a
residential style commercial building using brick as the
predominate building material. This should remain as a condition
for any recommendation made by the plan commission.

¢ Buffer yard requirements be added to the PUD text: additional
landscape and buffer requirements have been added to the
revised ordinance (tab 9, page 9).

e The petitioner continue work with town and school staff to arrive at
mutually agreeable road improvements and that specifics are
included in subsequent plat and development plan approvals: The
petitioner has included a commitment for the construction of a
private street on school property and dedicated to the school.
Additional commitments have been added to address public street
improvements (tab 9, page 13 of the ordinance). There is no
commitment regarding when the school road extension will be
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